
 

Message from the Editors 
 

The College is celebrating its 30
th

 anniversary this year. In this newsletter, members will read about a 

series of events and activities, including the Annual General Meeting, the Annual Scientific Meeting, 

the Talent Show Competition, and the College’s Plant and Garden. Please mark your diary and join us! 

 

President’s Message 
 

As the keenly awaited Tokyo Olympic Games are broadcast live, we share the vigour and thrills of the 

contests at home with family and friends and probably if only for brief periods, even at work, when 

circumstances really allow, with colleagues in the staff rooms! Hundreds of excited citizens chanted their 

encouragement and showcased total support to the Hong Kong Team in eateries and shopping malls, 

regardless whether the Hong Kong scores are leading or falling behind. The athletes’ longstanding 

hardship with unending practices and monotonous drills, and the intermingling of the occasional 

satisfying moments from a new personal record or overcoming a demanding skill and times of loneliness 

or self-doubt have not deterred them from reaching their dream and goal – to be an Olympian.  As 

paediatricians, we are particularly touched watching these young people on the big world stage.  Inspired 

and humbled, we learn from their sportsmanship, their stamina and their honesty to follow their hearts.  

 

Despite its abrupt arrival almost two years ago and the availability of effective and safe vaccines, 

COVID-19 remains the core challenge of health services and medical research, especially with the 

emergence of increasingly transmissible and evasive viral mutants. Even in privileged parts of the 

world, vaccination rates while improving over the recent months, has remained uneven. In many cities, 

social restrictions could still only be eased intermittently, and the world economy has stagnated. Our 

College continues to be deeply concerned about the adverse impacts of not only COVID-19, but also 

the infection control measures necessary to contain the spread of the pandemic. Our children have 

suffered both mentally and physically from the social distancing and prolonged school suspensions.  

With the tremendous expert assistance and dedication from our Paediatric Immunology, Allergy and 

Infectious Diseases (PIAID) colleagues, our College jointly with The Hong Kong Society for PIAID 

and The Hong Kong Paediatric Society on 10 May 2021 issued an appeal to adults in stable health to 

receive COVID-19 vaccination. This would not only protect themselves, but also members of their 

household including children who are not eligible for vaccination. Dr Mike Kwan, Dr Patrick Ip and 

myself represented College at a media interview hosted by the Hong Kong Academy of Medicine to 

present the above themes in early June. It was extensively covered in the local media and followed by 

a series of interviews on air, enhancing awareness in the Hong Kong community about the COVID-19 

disease, its impact and the preventive strategies in children and adolescents. 

 

On 3 June 2021, the Secretary for Food and Health announced lowering the age-limit for the COVID-

19 (Comirnaty) vaccination from 16 to 12 years.  In view of the high prevalence of allergic conditions 

in our youngsters and the concerns from parents, adolescents and clinicians regarding the safety and 

efficacy of the vaccine and whether adolescents with allergic conditions were medically suitable for 
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vaccination, there was an urgent need for good quality information from authoritative experts. 

Fortuitously, our Vice-President Professor Leung Ting Fan is one of the leading paediatric allergy 

experts in Hong Kong, and together with our HKSPIAID colleagues expediently and arduously drafted 

a Joint Position Statement on Allergies and Adolescent COVID-19 Vaccination.  This authoritative 

and evidence-based document was issued on 15 June as a timely expert reference for fellow 

paediatricians and other practitioners to prepare them for when they are consulted on this matter.  The 

Hong Kong adolescent COVID-19 vaccination programme was commenced on 14 June.   

 

A 14-minute educational video on adolescent COVID-19 vaccination in both Cantonese and English 

was also produced, fully funded by the Hong Kong College of Paediatricians Foundation. The 

comprehensive scripts were written by our PIAID experts and the actors comprised both relatively 

senior and enthusiastic, talented young paediatricians.   

 

A series of five College webinars targeted at school staff, students and parents were conducted during 

2 July to 9 July.  Again, our PIAID experts constituted the panels, presented scientific facts and 

explanation of the COVID-19 (Comirnaty) vaccine in relation to adolescents and answered questions 

from the audience. 

 

If you missed and are interested to review any of these excellent COVID-19 related materials, you 

may look no further than the COVID-19 Corner of the College website. We have placed all our 

COVID-19 related education materials and documents in this section. I firmly believe you will join the 

College Council to sincerely thank our PIAID colleagues for everything they have contributed to 

support College in these endeavours to improve child health and for the benefits of our community. 

 

Since my message in April about the College’s 30th Anniversary, I am very pleased to update you that 

the Anniversary Celebration Organising Committee under Professor Leung, our Vice-President’s able 

and resourceful leadership, supported by the Professional and General Affairs Committee chaired by Dr 

Ng Chi Hang has deliberated an exciting and fully-fledged celebration programme that you will find 

more details of in this issue of the Newsletter. After such a long period of social distancing, we hope that 

our celebratory activities will be able to connect us all again, not only in academic learning, but also in 

fellowship. I am extending to you my warm welcome and genuine invitation: PLEASE COME JOIN US 

TO CONNECT, LEARN AND HAVE FUN! Your participation will ensure the greatest success of our 

30th Anniversary. I look forward to celebrating with you and your beloved ones! 

 

30
th

 Annual General Meeting on 4 December 2021 
 

We are pleased to announce that the 30
th

 Annual General Meeting (AGM) of the College will be held 

on 4 December 2021 (Saturday). As we know, this is the biggest College event every year. 

 

Following suit is the conferment of Fellowships, certificate presentation to Subspecialty Fellows of 

Paediatric Immunology, Allergy & Infectious Diseases (PIAID), Paediatrics Neurology (PN) and 

Paediatric Respiratory Medicine (PRM), as well as the welcome to New Members and New Associates.  

The Ceremony is always well attended by officials of the HKAM, Sister Colleges, notables from the 

medical and health profession and statutory organizations.  It is a solemn but touching moment for all 

present.  

 

The first day of The Hong Kong College of Paediatricians 30th Anniversary Scientific Meeting will be 

held immediately preceding the AGM and Conferment Ceremony. More details about the Scientific 

Meeting will be announced in the next College Newsletter. Please stay tuned.   

 

So, please be sure to mark on your diary this date, 4-5 December, and be kept in tune with further 

announcements! 

 



Education Committee 

 

2021 Annual Scientific Meeting 

 

Please also mark your diary for attending the whole event of the 30th Anniversary Scientific Meeting 

of our College in the afternoon of 4–5 December 2021 (Saturday & Sunday). The first day cum HM 

Lui Memorial Fund 20
th

 Anniversary Symposium will be held in a hybrid mode at the HK Academy of 

Medicine Building, immediately preceding the College AGM. The second day will be on online mode. 

Further details will be announced in the next issue of the Newsletter. 

 

Hong Kong Neonatal Resuscitation Program (HK-NRP) 

 

NRP is now available for colleagues from private hospitals starting from September 2021.  For details, 

please see Appendix I or refer to:  

http://www.paediatrician.org.hk/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=135&Itemid=114 

 

Scientific & Research Subcommittee  
 

2021 Best Young Investigator Prize 
 

To encourage research by colleagues, the Best Young Investigator Prize was created in 2015 to be 

awarded annually to the best paper published between 1
st
 July of previous year and 30

th
 June of the 

awarding year. 

 

Eligibility 

Entry into the Best Young Investigator Prize competition is voluntary. 

 

Applicants must be members of the Hong Kong College of Paediatricians (including Associate 

Members, Members and Fellows) AND aged 46 years or under as at 30
th

 June 2021.   

 

The papers should be published in peer-reviewed print or electronic journals, and written in English or 

translated into English if they are written in languages other than English. 

 

Only the first author or corresponding author is eligible to apply. One paper is eligible for only one 

submission, and each paper will be allowed to compete for only one prize. 

 

If the paper has previously been awarded the Best Dissertation Prize of the College prior to publication, 

it will not be eligible for the Best Young Investigator Prize and vice versa. 

 

The decision of the assessment panel will be final. 

 

Submission 

Submission deadline for the year 2020 Prize is 31
st
 August 2021.  Interested colleagues can email their 

papers (PDF or MS Word format) together with the Application Form (Appendix II) to the College 

Secretariat (enquiry@paediatrician.org.hk) on or before 31
st
 August 2021. 

 

The Best Young Investigator Prize will include a cash reward of HK$5,000 and will be presented 

during the College 30
th

 Anniversary Annual Dinner in December 2021. 
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Examination Committee 
 

Results of recent examinations 
 

Date Examination Pass / No. of sittings Pass rate 

19 May 2021 
MRCPCH Applied Knowledge in Practice 

Examination 
24/29 83% 

31 May – 2 June 2021  MRCPCH Clinical Examination 30/48 63% 

17 June 2021 46
th

 Exit Assessment 21/22 95% 

 

October 2021 MRCPCH Clinical Examination 
 

The coming MRCPCH Clinical Examination will be held on 25-28 October 2021 (Monday to 

Thursday). The application period will start from 12 August 2021 (Thursday) and the closing date for 

receipt of completed application and associated documents is 26 August 2021 (Thursday). Details of 

application and application form can be downloaded from the College website.  

 

47th Exit Assessment  
 

The 47th Exit Assessment will be held on 16 December 2021 (Thursday). The application period will 

start from 1 September 2021 (Wednesday) and the closing date for receipt of completed application 

and associated documents is 29 September 2021 (Wednesday). Details of application and application 

form can be downloaded from the College website once the application period starts.  

 

For all trainees who started their basic paediatric training on or after 1 July 2009, a proof of 

completion of a formal Child Protection Course within their 6-year Paediatric Training Programme 

should be submitted along with the application. 

 

Cancellation of October 2021 DCH Clinical Examination 
 

The DCH Clinical Examination will be suspended in 2021 due to the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic. 

 

Young Fellows Subcommittee 
 

Dear all New Fellows, 

 

Re: Young Fellows Subcommittee nomination 2021-2023 

 

The positions of the Young Fellows Subcommittee term 2021-2023 is now open for nomination to all 

eligible fellows (who are within 10 years of obtaining fellowship). 

 

This subcommittee will serve as a channel of communication for young fellows' opinions to the 

College. Its members are also expected to actively participate and engage other fellows in College 

activities. 

 

There will be 7 positions open for nomination. 

 



Please kindly complete the attached nomination form (Appendix III) together with a short CV, and 

send either by post or email to the Hong Kong College of Paediatricians on or before 14 August 

2021 : 

 

By post: Room 801, HKAM Jockey Club Building, 99 Wong Chuk Hang Road, Aberdeen, Hong Kong. 

Via email: enquiry@paediatrician.org.hk 

 

Thank you for your kind support. 

 

Sincerely, 

Young Fellows Subcommittee 

Hong Kong College of Paediatricians 

Tel: (852) 2871 8842 

Fax: (852) 2785 1850 

 

Professional and General Affairs Committee (PGAC) 
 

College's 30
th

 Anniversary Social Function – Talent Show Competition 

2021 
 

Dear Fellows, Members & Associates, 

 

To celebrate College's 30
th

 anniversary this year, PGAC will line up a series of social events including 

the banquet and an interview with the RTHK. In addition, PGAC will organize a Talent Show 

Competition 2021 for all members, subsequent to the successful launch of our Art Competition 2020. 

We hope all of you can actively participate in this meaningful event and share your talents in video 

with us. Your family is also encouraged to join. The participating children may get Certificate of 

Appreciation (refer to program details below). 

 

The competition would accept videos in “Open” theme with specifications as below. The panel of 

judges consists of members from our College Council, PGAC and Young Fellows' Team. 

 

To join the competition, please send your video online or mail the video USB or CD/DVD to our 

College office with “Talent Show Competition 2021” as the subject of the email or on the mailing 

envelop.  

 

Program Details: 

Theme Open  

(For example, but not limited to, singing, Cantonese opera, drama, musical 

performance, Chinese Kungfu, Tai Chi, sports / gymnastic performance, 

cooking of cuisine, balloon twisting and decoration, magic show, mini-

movie of animals, people or nature, time-lapse video, photo series, etc.) 

Participants 

(performer or 

producer) 

College Associates / Members / Fellows / Staff 

+/- their spouse, children and parents 

Duration of video Within 3 minutes 

mailto:enquiry@paediatrician.org.hk


Video format  Format: MP4 or MOV 

 Resolution: at least 1280 x 720 (Common cell phone setting) 

 Dimension: any ratio 

 Frame rate: 24fps  

 File size: within 1GB 

Submission  send online to enquiry@paediatrician.org.hk or mail the USB/CD/DVD 

(non-returnable) to College office at Room 801, HKAM Jockey Club 

Building, 99 Wong Chuk Hang Road, Aberdeen, Hong Kong. 

 Label the video with “name, membership number, title and date” or put 

them into the file name of the soft copy  

 Only ONE submission for each member 

Panel of Judges 

& 

Scoring method 

Talent video show will be scored according to the following aspects: 

 Level of entertainment 30% 

 Level of difficulty 20% 

 Expression of meaning 20% 

 Creativity 20% 

 Presence of member in the video 10% 

 

Judges will be appointed from College Council / PGAC / Young Fellows' 

Team with 3 from each category.  

 

Out of the 9 scores from all judges, the highest and the lowest scores will 

be excluded. Average of the remaining 7 scores will be the final score.  

If there are equal scores, the judges will have the final decision. 

Time frame Entry submission period: 18
th

 August 2021 to18
th

 October 2021 

Result announcement: 1
st
 December 2021 

Enquiry: enquiry@paediatrician.org.hk or Tel: (852) 2871 8842 

 

Prize: 

Certificate of Appreciation to all participants  

Certificate of Appreciation to participating children (on request) 

 

Winner prize:  

 

Champion: $8,000 

1st Runner Up: $6,000 

2nd Runner Up: $4,000 

10 Outstanding:  $1,500@ x 10 

 

Remarks: 

1. The video can be produced any time in the past or newly produced but has not been submitted for 

any competition before. 

2. The winning videos would be uploaded to College website. 

3. Copyright is under the College. 

4. The videos may be shown in College events.  

5. Judges cannot be participants. 

6. If a winner is a council member of the College, only certificate of appreciation will be awarded 

and there will be no monetary rewards. 

mailto:enquiry@paediatrician.org.hk
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Committee for Subspecialty Boards 

 

Subspecialty of Paediatric Neurology (PN) - Call for Application of Exit 

Assessment 
 

Dear Trainees of Subspecialty in Paediatric Neurology (PN), 

  

The PN Subspecialty is now calling for Application for Exit Assessment which will be held on 12 

November 2021 (Friday).  The PN Subspecialty Trainees who are eligible and would like to sit for 

the Exit Assessment please submit the application form and the required documents 

to enquiry@paediatrician.org.hk by 27 August 2021 (Friday). 

 

Candidates who can complete their PN training within 12 weeks after the exit examination are also 

eligible to apply. 

  

Please kindly find enclosed the Application Form (Appendix IV), Summary of Training Record 

(Appendix V) and Record Sheet of the PN Exit Assessment (Appendix VI) for your attention.  The 

form can be downloaded from the College website http://www.paediatrician.org.hk 

→ Subspecialties → PN → Announcements 

 

Dr Karen Kwong 

Chairperson 

PN Subspecialty Board 

 

 

Subspecialty of Paediatric Respiratory Medicine (PRM) - Call for 

Application of Exit Assessment 
 

Dear Trainees of Subspecialty in Paediatric Respiratory Medicine (PRM), 

  

The PRM Subspecialty is now calling for Application for Exit Assessment which will be held on 4 

October 2021 (Monday).  The PRM Subspecialty Trainees who are eligible and would like to sit for 

the Exit Assessment please submit the application form and the required documents to 

kitty.ho@paediatrician.org.hk by 16 August 2021 (Monday). 

  

Please kindly find enclosed the Application Form (Appendix VII), Summary of Training Record 

(Appendix VIII) and Record Sheet of the PRM Exit Assessment (Appendix IX) for your attention.  

The form can be downloaded from the College website http://www.paediatrician.org.hk → 

Subspecialties → PRM → Announcement 

  

Dr Carrie Kwok 

Honorary Secretary 

Paediatric Respiratory Medicine (PRM) Subspecialty Board 
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House Committee 
 

We are pleased to let you know College has subscribed a Planter in June 2021 by joining the “Friends 

of Academy Gardening Corner Programme” which has been set up as an initiative to connect Fellows, 

specialist trainees, medical professionals and College Secretaries through growing plants together at 

the Academy and promote health lifestyle. The Corner is located on 3/F of HKAM.  As supported by 

the House Committee, the Secretariat would like to share our farming enjoyment with all the College 

Members through a couple of nice pictures at our recent coaching sessions.  College Members are 

most welcome to visit the College’s Plant and Garden when you have chance to come to the Academy. 

 

 

  
Touring the Garden Corner 

 
White eggplant (茄子) 

 

  
Red Okra (秋葵)  

 

Red amaranth, lettuce (紅莧菜, 生菜) 

  
The 20th day of the College's Planter Nurturing seeds (培苗) at College's Chamber 

 

  



CME Category A Activities 
 

Listed below are CME Category A activities organized by the HKCPaed, various paediatric societies 

and institutions, and selected paediatrics-focused topics.  For the complete list of Category A activities, 

including continuous courses, and Category B activities, please refer to the homepage of the HKCPaed. 

The accuracy of the information has been checked according to the details submitted by the 

responsible organizers. The information below is abstracted from the College Website on 26 July 2021. 

Members and fellows are reminded to contact the enquiries listed below for last-minute alternations.  
  

Aug 2021   

4 Aug 

(Wed) 

 

Topic: Common Paediatric Orthopaedic Problems 

Venue: Online  

Zoom details:  

https://zoom.us/j/95167817530 

Webinar ID: 951 6781 7530 

Passcode: 475464 

Time: 13:15 to 14:15 

Speaker: Dr Evelyn Eugenie Y. L. KUONG 

Cat. A    

1 point 

 

Organizer: Simulation Training Centre, Hong Kong Children’s Hospital 

Coordinator: Ms Mandy IP 

Enquiry: Email: iym554@ha.org.hk Tel: 57413126 

 

13 Aug 

(Fri) 

 

Topic: Continuous Renal Replacement Therapy and Extracorporeal Blood 

Purification in Paediatric Critical Care 

Venue: Online  

Zoom details:  

https://zoom.us/j/92006477556  

Webinar ID: 920 0647 7556 

Passcode: 648588 

Time: 13:15 to 14:15 

Speaker: Dr Alvin HUI 

Cat. A    

1 point 

 

Organizer: Simulation Training Centre, Hong Kong Children’s Hospital 

Coordinator: Ms Mandy IP 

Enquiry: Email: iym554@ha.org.hk Tel: 57413126 

 

19 Aug 

(Thu) 

 

Topic: Neurodevelopmental Conference: Children with genetic causes of 

Hearing Impairment 

Venue: Online (Please register through this link before 10 Aug)  

Zoom details:  

https://zoom.us/j/96961521207 

Webinar ID: 969 6152 1207 

Passcode: 151115 

Time: 19:00 to 20:00 

Speaker: Dr Lilian W.M. CHAN 

Cat. A    

1 point 

 

Organizer: The Hong Kong Society of Child Neurology & Developmental 

Paediatrics 

Coordinator: Ms. Cordelia WU 

Enquiry: Email: cordelia.wu@fmshk.org Tel: 28213515 

 

 

https://zoom.us/j/95167817530
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20 Aug 

(Fri) 

 

Topic: Application of COVID-19 Vaccines in the Teenage Population 

Venue: Online 

Please register through this link before 13 Aug 

Time: 14:00 to 15:00 

Speaker: Dr David LUK 

Cat. A    

1 point 

 

Organizer: Hong Kong Medical Association 

Coordinator: HKMA Secretariat 

Enquiry: Email: cme@hkma.org Tel: 25278452 

 

25 Aug 

(Wed) 

 

Topic: COVID-19 & INFLUENZA - Similarities, Differences & Protection 

through vaccination 

Venue: Online 

Please contact the coordinator for registration 

Time: 14:00 to 15:00 

Speaker: Dr SO Man Kit Thomas 

Cat. A    

1 point 

 

Organizer: Hong Kong Doctors Union 

Coordinator: Ms. Harriet WONG 

Enquiry: Email: hkdumail@gmail.com Tel: 23882728 

 

 

Sep 2021   

7 Sep 

(Tue) 

Topic: Myopia in Children 

Venue: Online 

Zoom details: 

https://zoom.us/j/92815192905  

Webinar ID: 928 1519 2905 

Passcode: 477100 

Time: 13:15 to 14:15 

Speaker: Prof Jason YAM 

Cat. A    

1 point 

Organizer: Simulation Training Centre, Hong Kong Children's Hospital 

Coordinator: Ms Mandy IP 

Enquiry: Email: iym554@ha.org.hk Tel: 57413126 

 

9 Sep 

(Thu) 

Topic: Myths of Coughing in Children - GP Perspective 

Venue: Online 

Please register through this link before 2 Sep 

Time: 14:00 to 15:00 

Speaker: Dr SHAM Chak On Philip 

Cat. A    

1 point 

Organizer: Hong Kong Medical Association 

Coordinator: HKMA Secretariat 

Enquiry: Email: cme@hkma.org Tel: 25278452 

 

10 Sep 

(Fri) 

Topic: Biliary Atresia 

Venue: Online 

Zoom details: 

https://zoom.us/j/98740094740  

Webinar ID: 987 4009 4740 

Passcode: 602488 

Time: 13:15 to 14:15 

Speaker: Dr Edwin CHAN 

https://forms.gle/xC3Fwj3A18wypczH9
mailto:cme@hkma.org
mailto:hkdumail@gmail.com
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https://zoom.us/j/98740094740


Cat. A    

1 point 

Organizer: Simulation Training Centre, Hong Kong Children's Hospital 

Coordinator: Ms Mandy IP 

Enquiry: Email: iym554@ha.org.hk Tel: 57413126 

 

 

29 Sep 

(Wed) 

Topic: Sport and Heart Health 

Venue: Online 

Zoom details: 

https://zoom.us/j/94564572601  

Webinar ID: 945 6457 2601 

Passcode: 933046 

Time: 13:15 to 14:15 

Speaker: Dr YUNG Tak Cheung 

Cat. A    

1 point 

Organizer: Simulation Training Centre, Hong Kong Children's Hospital 

Coordinator: Ms Mandy IP 

Enquiry: Email: iym554@ha.org.hk Tel: 57413126 

 

************************** 
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